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January 13, 2002
Dear Family,

To borrow from an old TV show title . . .“That was the year that was . . . 2001.”  Wow, what a year!
Aside from my always engaging work life, I am still active with the Knights of Columbus and at St. Michael's Church

(Our "Phase II" expansion, to add a new 1000-seat worship space, thus doubling our current seating, will be done next
summer!).  I played softball again this year for both the K of C and St. Mike's (coed) teams.  We didn't do great, but we
survived!

Danie gave up her housecleaning job this year (after she paid off her new computerized sewing machine) to spend
more time quilting.  She has joined several quilting-related "guilds" and "clubs" that keep her busy.  She underwent surgery in
November to correct Dupuytren's Contracture (a shrinkage and hardening of the tissue under the skin of the palm that
prevents the fingers from fully extending) on her left hand.  The operation was successful and therapy is returning full
extension of the affected fingers.  She'll be quilting again in no time!

Chris is still living at home, at present.  He continues his *relentless* search, looking for a Graphic Designer job, but in
the meantime, he's still making sandwiches at Panera Bread.  He pursued a number of leads offered by friends, acquaintances,
and job shops, but in every case so far, the result is the same . . . no job.  He has one active pursuit at this time.  A parishioner
at St. Mikes is the CFO of a publishing company that produces magazines for special interest groups too small to produce
their own.  They are moving their production facilities from CT to Richmond and expect that much of their staff will not make
the move.  So, they’ll be looking for additional people.  We should hear something shortly.  Today, he came home and announced
that he was asked by two of his friends to move into an apartment with them.  He’s thinking about it.

Claudine is in her last year (Just made the last payment!!) at Radford University, working towards her degree in
Theatre.  Being an actress remains her goal, but she picked up practical skills working in the Costume Shop all four years.  She
visited England this summer with a group from the Theatre Dept. and took in many of the sights related to the performance
arts.  In the short time she was home, she played with dad on the St. Mike's Softball team.  Now back at school, for the first
time, she's staying at an apartment (and giving up $1250 in scholarship money that can only be applied to on-campus
housing).  Unfortunately, she didn’t land any parts in any of the plays that were put on during the Fall session.  However, this
spring, she will be part of a school troupe that will "tour" neighboring communities, performing a series of short vignettes. 
After graduation in May??  Who knows!?  (Unemployment is a good bet!)

Muffin, our Shih Tsu is still hanging on at the ripe old age of 15.  Now completely blind (no thanks to a vicious attack
from a neighbor's dog last year), she doesn't get around
much any more.  She appears to be suffering from
senility/dementia and has been keeping us up at night with
her moaning, barking and hyper-activity.  Her vet gave us
a prescription for a new drug that is supposed to reverse
many of the symptoms of the disease.  Although the drug
is supposed to take two to four weeks to produce results,
just three days into the treatment, she has calmed down
dramatically.  Now, do I really want to spend $88 per
month for the drug to keep her under control?

The photo above is the latest I have showing the
four of us.  The fifth person in the picture is a local artist
by the name of Susan Greenbaum who, we believe, is "up &
coming" in the musical world.  We try to attend as many
of her "gigs" as we can.  I think that part of the reason
we've become close to her is that we are trying to get a
picture of Claudine's future; to understand the trials and tribulations of a performing artist.  The other reason we've become
close to Susan is that she's darn good!  And a great person - all 4'-10" of her!  (She's standing on the stage and we're on the
floor in the picture above).  If you feel so moved, heck her out at (oddly enough) www.susangreenbaum.com.

We celebrated our 25th wedding anniversary this year . . . Does anyone remember what day it was?  Yes, our
anniversary fell on September 11th.  Strangely, the weather in NY on 9/11/01 was very similar to the way it was on 9/11/76 . . . an
unusually crystal-clear blue sky.  Something told me not to make any big plans for a celebration, but I expected that
distractions would come from work-related activity (refueling outage season).  So, our "celebration" was limited to a quiet
dinner (and I do mean quiet!) at a nearby restaurant, after which we came back home to continue to stare at the TV in
disbelief.

We went north for our vacation this year . . . to New Hampshire to attend a wedding and then on to Ogonquit, Maine
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for a relaxing stay at the beach and to get our fill of lobster (OK . . . you can't really get your fill of lobster!).  We swung back
through NH (to Mt. Washington and, of course, to shop at the “largest quilt store in America” in Central Harbor) and visited
friends and family in Connecticut, before heading back to the Old Dominion.

In business-related news, Dominion’s acquisition of Millstone Nuclear Station in CT is complete.  We are only now just
starting to assimilate their operation into ours as we prepare to put in a bid on the Seabrook Nuclear plant in NH.  We are
suffering the results of an ill-conceived and poorly implemented reorganization in Engineering that has, as a co-worker stated,
“taken one mildly dysfunctional organization and transformed it into two completely dysfunctional organizations.”  Because
the responsibilities of the revised organizations were not clearly defined, we are having a open season for dumping work on one
another.  Makes going to work a joy!  I guess that this too will pass.

We’ve got August 3rd highlighted on our calendar for the May Reunion 2002 . . . how about you?
Keep this letter moving!

Eric
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